	KEMPTVILLE NEWSLETTER

OCTOBER 2024


[bookmark: _Hlk114307109]
	

[image: Copy of Happy Thanksgiving Facebook Post Template | PosterMyWall]

OCTOBER 14, 2024


  
	
	
[image: ]

FAITH BAPTIST CHURCH

Pastor:  Reverend Edward Burrill
	Telephone:  1-902-354-7390
Location:  349 North Kemptville Road

Sundays

Worship Service – 2:00 pm

***
KEMPTVILLE UNITED BAPTIST CHURCH

	Pastor:  Reverend Kevin Jamieson	
	Location:  16 North Kemptville Road
	Email:  kemptvilleubchurch@gmail.com
Telephone:  Church - 902-761-2050
	Residence - 902-761-2424
Facebook Page:  @Kemptvillebaptist

Sundays

Worship Service – 11:00 am

Wednesdays 

Prayer Meeting – 7:00 pm

QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING

	The Quarterly Business Meeting will be held on October 23, at 7:00 pm.

FOOD BANK
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	          A Harvest Table will be organized for Thanksgiving for donations to the Food Bank.  Non-perishable donations can be dropped off at the church or items can be picked up.  Contact Carolyn Foote, 902-749-7464, or Marg Parker, 902-761-2269, for more information.

GOSPEL MUSIC NIGHT
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	A Gospel Music Night will be held October 19, 7:00 pm.  Refreshments will be provided after.

[image: Guitar music notes clipart clipartwiz - Clipartix]

SENIORS’ AFTERNOON

	A Seniors’ Afternoon will be held October 28, starting at 1:30 pm.

COFFEE TIME AND CRAFTS
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	Coffee Time and Crafts is scheduled every Thursday, 7:00 pm, at Margaret Gray’s residence, 2884 Highway 203, East Kemptville.  If you are not crafting, come for coffee and some good company.  Everyone welcome!
***
VICTORY BAPTIST CHURCH

Pastor:  Reverend Joey Ring
Church:  902-761-2562
Location:  1920 Highway 203, Kemptville

	
	Sundays
Sunday School – 10:00 am  
Morning Service – 11:00 am
Evening Service – 6:00 pm 

Wednesdays
Evening Service – 7:30 pm
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***
!! HAPPY BIRTHDAY !!
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	Happy Birthday to the following individuals who are celebrating a birthday during the month of October:


	01 – Cheryl Hurlburt
	22 – Bill Crowell

	05 – Darcy Robbins
	23 – Gladys Goodwin

	06 – Joanne Hanley
	23 – Jeannie Mood

	07 – Stephen Cosman
	26 – Bridget Kerr

	08 – Wayne Nickerson
	26 – Aiben Connell

	09 – Paul MacDonald
	27 – Diane Wills 

	[bookmark: _Hlk172561660]09 – Mitch Kerr
	28 – Brittany Mood

	14 – Julie Gray
	29 – Sharon Crowell

	14 – Carolyn Allen
	29 – Rowen Hurlburt

	15 – Gordon Crowell
	29 – Casidhe Forrest

	16 – Karli MacDonald
	30 – Stephen Ring

	21 – Janice Cosman
	31 – Elaine Gray

	21 – Allison Nickerson
	31 – Lynda Hixson
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	!! HAPPY ANNIVERSARY !!
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	Happy Anniversary to the following couples celebrating
an anniversary during the month of October:


	02 – Wayne & Allison Nickerson
	25 – Fred & Sharon Randall

	09 – Joey & Tasha Ring
	27 – Kenny & Ruth deMolitor



	If the names of any individuals living within our community are missing from the above lists, please provide details as outlined on the last page of the Newsletter.

***
KEMPTVILLE DISTRICT 
VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT
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KDVFD MONTHLY MEETING
	The Firefighters’ Monthly Meeting will be held on October 1, 2024, at 7:00 pm.

KDVFD MONTHLY TRAINING SESSION

	The Firefighters’ Monthly Training Session will be held October 8, 2024, at 7:00 pm.

SUPPORT KDVFD THROUGH
RAFFLEBOX

	If you would like to support the KDVFD, you can do so by purchasing 50/50 tickets at rafflebox.ca/raffle/nsfd.  Be sure to select the Kemptville Volunteer Fire Department as the fire department you wish to support when purchasing tickets.

	
	NEW VOLUNTEERS

Any resident interested in joining the KDVFD is to contact Chief Bruce Gates at 902-761-2683.

***
COMMUNITY BREAKFAST
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	On Saturday, October 5, 2024, a potluck Community Breakfast will commence at 10:00 am, at the Kemptville Fire Hall.  All residents of Kemptville are invited to participate.
	If you would like additional information, contact Tom or Lynda Hixson at 902-740-1057.

***
BAKE SALE


[image: ]
	A Thanksgiving Bake Sale will be held Friday, October 4, 2024, 10:00 am, at the Yarmouth Mall main entrance.
	Proceeds to be used toward the LYFEAid medical mission that will occur later in October.  LYFEAid supports needy children living in the Dominican Republic.  For more information, contact Ruth deMolitor at 902-761-2077.

***
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	CLASS OF 2024 - ALYSSA RING
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Congratulations to Alyssa Ring for her recent graduation from the Sergeant Major Homeschool, from: 
			          - Your teacher (Mom)
			          - Your sponsor (Dad)
- Your fellow graduates – Slater & Sheridan (2020) and Logan (2022)
This concludes the Sergeant Major Homeschool program!    
	All thanks to my God for the ability to teach our children at home; to my husband, for his never-ending support; and my children, who helped me get through these years with great attitudes and no complaints.
						- The Sergeant Major

[image: Graduation congratulations at school university Vector Image]
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KEMPTVILLE BETTERMENT SOCIETY

RATE PAYERS’ MEETING

Every residence within the Kemptville community should have received a notice outlining the details of a Rate Payers’ Meeting sponsored by the Kemptville Betterment Society (KBS).  In case any household did not receive that notice, the following is provided:
	
	
	
RATE PAYERS’ MEETING

MONDAY, OCTOBER 7, 2024

7:00 PM

KEMPTVILLE FIRE HALL

Purpose:  Area Rate for Proposed Multi-Purpose Facility

Applicant:  Kemptville Betterment Society

Voting Method:  Ballot

Amount requested:  3.5 cents per $100 of assessed property value

Tax payers living within the Argyle or Yarmouth Municipal areas of the
community of Kemptville are entitled to vote.

YOUR VOTE MATTERS!!

Meeting organized by the Kemptville Betterment Society

Kemptville200ns@gmail.com

902-761-2274





	At this Rate Payers’ Meeting, a briefing related to the proposed multi-purpose facility (MPF) will be presented.  A copy of the latest version of the proposed floor plan will be provided.  A question-and-answer session will be held, followed by the vote relating to use of an area rate to assist with expenses as we continue to explore the possibility of constructing a MPF within Kemptville.  Ballots will be used to ensure votes remain private.  The results will be announced upon completion of the vote.
          In order to vote, attendees will be required to sign a register based on whether you live in Argyle or Yarmouth Municipality.  You must be a permanent resident of Kemptville and you must own property within Kemptville.  If the property
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	is owned by more than one person, each owner who is a permanent resident of Kemptville is entitled to vote.
Voting must be completed by municipality.  In order to accomplish this, two different coloured ballots will be used.  And for those who own property within both municipalities, voting is based on the location of your residence.
So what exactly is an area rate?  Section 75 of the provincial Municipal Government Act (MGA) addresses an area rate.  That section states an area rate is for the “benefit of an area”.  Any officially recognized entity, such as a registered society, can hold a Rate Payers’ Meeting.  At that meeting, a briefing is normally provided to explain why the funding is required.  Residents then vote whether to accept the proposed area rate or not.  If successful, a recommendation is then submitted to the municipal council by the sponsoring entity, along with supporting documentation.  From that point onward, it is up to the municipal council – or, as in our case, the two municipal councils – to decide whether an area rate approved by a community will be implemented or not.  In a nutshell, if approved, an area rate is collected by the municipality through their tax system.  The funds are eventually turned over to the sponsoring entity, ie, the Kemptville Betterment Society.  
Members of the KBS MPF Planning and Implement-ation Committee are currently liaising with both municipalities in an attempt to ensure any area rate approved by residents of Kemptville is approved by each council.
If you would like a multi-purpose facility within Kemptville, please come out to the Rate Payers’ Meeting on October 7, 7:00 pm, at the Fire Hall and make your vote matter.

WHY DO WE NEED A MULTI-PURPOSE FACILITY?

	The idea of constructing a community center or multi-purpose facility within Kemptville is not new.  Discussions
	
	relating to a community facility have been ongoing for over a decade.  During that period, a plan was developed to build on to the Fire Hall, but was not progressed.  It appears no group was willing or had the time to take up the challenge.
          As many residents are aware from reading the com-munity newsletter, the Kemptville Bicentennial Society (now Kemptville Betterment Society) began investigating in earnest, the possibility of making this idea of a community facility a reality.  A number of society volunteers have worked hundreds of hours thus far on this research.  We are still a long way from knowing if we will ever achieve our goal.
	Many enjoyable community events have been held at the Fire Hall in the past.  Much has changed over the past few years, making it more difficult to hold events there, especially in the winter when people are more isolated in their homes and not able to socialize.  The water cannot be used for drinking purposes and with current food-handling regulations, the kitchen is obsolete.  Kemptville residents need a facility that is open and usable throughout the year for multiple purposes, including a comfort centre and emergency shelter.
	When the Fire Hall was constructed in 1979, the com-munity came together and raised funds to buy materials for the building.  People donated lumber from trees cut on their property to construct the shell of the building.  Residents also provided labour to construct the Fire Hall for the community.  With the numerous changes to the building code since 1979, construction of buildings is now mostly limited to contractors.  Buildings, especially for public use, are expected to minimize energy consumption as much as reasonably possible and alternate forms of heat and power generation are considered essential.  New buildings need to withstand expected negative climate change.  Wild fires are another concern that must now
be addressed through the use of more fire-resistant materials – especially on the exterior.  With all these changes, plus the
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	increases in prices of building materials over the last few years, identifying adequate sources of government funding to assist with this project has become more difficult.
          Funding is also required during the research phase of this project.  Potential costs include preparation of formal drawings for the building and surrounding grounds; expenses relating to contractor costs to assess the suitability of any property that is under consideration as a potential location; possible require-ment for a feasibility study to be completed; costs to have price estimates prepared by contractors, and similar requirements.
	At the Rate Payers’ Meeting scheduled for October 7, voters will be asked to approve the addition of 3.5 cents per $100 of assessed property value to your tax bill for the 2025-2026 tax year.  This translates into $35 per $100,000 of assessed property value being added to your tax bill for next year – or the cost of a large pizza.  This area rate is being requested to assist with the costs of getting to the construction phase.   Any remaining funding will be put towards the cost of land for this facility or the actual construction costs.  Funding for most of the building and other eligible costs will be sought from government, corporate and private sources.
	Come out to the Rate Payers’ Meeting on October 7 to see what the various MPF Working Groups have accomplished and give your support to this project by voting “YES” to the proposed area rate!

					Robert Zwicker
					President
					Kemptville Betterment Society
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	GENERAL NEWS

MUNICIPAL ELECTIONS

	Municipal elections within Nova Scotia are scheduled for Saturday, October 19, 2024.  Check your municipal website to determine when and where voting, including advance voting, is scheduled and the means by which you can vote.
For those residents of Kemptville who live in Yarmouth Municipality, John Cunningham returns as the councillor for District 1 by acclamation.
For those residents of Kemptville living within Argyle Municipality, voting will be for candidates in District 5 as opposed to District 1.  A Municipal Boundary Review is required every 10 years.  As a result of this review in 2023, it was determined that East Kemptville would move from District 1 to District 5.  According to the Argyle Municipal website, there are two candidates vying to be your councillor in District 5.  These include the current incumbent and Deputy Warden for Argyle Municipality, Nicole Albright, and Dale Anne Pothier.

SENIORS CARE GRANT PROGRAM

	Applications can now be submitted to the Seniors Care Grant Program.  Eligibility has expanded this year so that households with total income up to $45,100 can apply.  Additionally, you must be 65 years or older by March 31, 2025, and live in a home you own or rent.
	The $750 grant can be used to help cover the costs of household and healthcare services such as physiotherapy, meal preparation, grocery delivery, medications, phone and Internet services and home repairs or heating.  Receipts must be kept for work or services provided.  More than 97,000 grants have been given out since the launch in 2021.
	Applications are available online at https://beta.novascotia.ca/apply-help-household-costs-seniors- 
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	care-grant, by email at seniorsgrant@novascotia.ca, or by phone at 1-800-670-4357.

IMPROVEMENTS TO CELLULAR SERVICE

Further to last month’s article relating to investments by the provincial government to improve cellular service in Nova Scotia, additional information indicates that upgrades in southwestern Nova Socita include East Kemptville, Middle Ohio, Corberrie and North Range Corner.  Over the next two years, new cell towers will be built in Carleton and Port LaTour. 
These improvements are part of the $18.6 million investment in cell towers with the work contracted out to Rogers.
ROGERS TO BECOME 
MAJORITY OWNER OF MLSE

And for the sports fans, it was recently announced that Rogers Communications will be purchasing Bell’s share in Maple Leaf Sports & Entertainment (MLSE) – the company that owns the Toronto Maple Leafs and Toronto Raptors, for $4.7 billion.
	Bell and Rogers jointly purchased a 75 percent stake of MLSE in 2012.  Bell stated that it is selling its stake to reduce its debt and “support its ongoing transformation from a tele-communications firm to a tech company”.
	Pending approval from each league, Bell will have access to content rights for “50 percent of Maple Leafs regional games and 50 percent of Toronto Raptor games for which MLSE controls the rights”.  Bell stated it had reached a long-term agreement with Rogers to show some Leafs and Raptors games on TSN for the next 20 years.
	In addition to the Leafs and Raptors, MLSE owns soccer club Toronto FC, the AHL’s Toronto Marlies and the CFL’s 
Toronto Argonauts.
	
	         Under this deal, which is subject to regulatory approvals, Rogers will have a 75 percent majority ownership of MLSE.

NEW DASHBOARD FOR 
MY SERVICE CANADA ACCOUNTS

	More than 5.6 million Canadians have a My Service Canada Account (MSCA), and more than 2 million sign-in monthly to get information on Employment Insurance, Canada Pension Plan, Old Age Security, Social Insurance Number and more.  Two significant upgrades were announced on September 10, 2024, by the Government of Canada to MSCA.
	First, MSCA registration has been simplified to allow users to create an account more easily.  Users are now guided through the registration process once they have gathered all necessary information.
	Additionally, a new, modern and user-friendly MSCA dashboard now provides users with a more complete view of the benefits and services available to them on a single page, featuring a clearer layout and improved navigation.  Now, accessing the most requested tasks in MSCA is quicker and more efficient, with support readily available when needed.   
	MSCA is a secure online portal.  It gives Canadians access to the following services:
· Canadian Dental Care Plan;
· Employment Insurance;
· Canada Pension Plan;
· Canada Pension Plan disability;
· Old Age Security;
· Canada Apprentice Loan; and
· Social Insurance Number.

As of October 31, 2023, there were 5.6 million active MSCA accounts.
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	RCAF IMPLEMENTS NEW TECHNOLOGY FOR 
SEARCH AND RESCUE MISSIONS

	The Royal Canadian Air Force (RCAF) has implemented new technology, along with the Civil Air Search and Rescue Association, on select aircraft to enhance the effectiveness of search and rescue (SAR) operations.  This new technology, called the Cellular Airborne Sensors for Search and Rescue (CASSAR), is currently being used on specific CC-130H Hercules flown from 14 Wing Greenwood, plus other air force bases throughout Canada.
	Provided that an individual is reported overdue or in potential distress, their cellphone is turned on, has sufficient battery power and not in airplane mode, a CASSAR equipped aircraft can identify and communicate with that person’s device.  The CASSAR system is set up on a laptop in the cockpit of an aircraft and works through an app.  Information about a missing individual’s cellphone can be entered in the app, and the antennas on the aircraft then function as a cell phone tower to trace the exact location of the phone.  This provides a precise location and enables text or voice messaging to confirm a subject’s condition and distress level, even in the absence of a cellular network.  Regardless of weather conditions, the CASSAR system is capable of communicating with individuals.
	This new technology is designed to help locate individuals more quickly, saving valuable time in a distress situation and improving search outcomes.

CANADA POST PLANS PRICE INCREASE

	Canada Post has announced plans to increase the price of domestic stamps by 25 cents in 2025, bringing the cost to $1.24 per stamp when purchased in booklets, coils, or panes.  If approved, the new rates will take effect January 13, 2025.
	This potential increase comes as Canada Post faces 
	
	significant financial challenges, including a  steep decline in
letter mail volume, which has dropped by 60 per cent over the last two decades.
	In addition to domestic postage, the rate hike will also apply to other postal services including US and international letters, and domestic Registered Mail, with an average increase of 25 percent.
	These proposed rate increases are subject to regulatory approval and are pending.


NOVA SCOTIA POWER FINED $1 MILLION


	Nova Scotia Power has been fined $1 million for failing to meet its 2023 performance standards – standards the utility has never been able to meet since being implemented seven years go.  The utility cannot recover the penalty from rate payers.  Instead, the penalty is to be credited to customers through a mechanism used to adjust power rates, no later than the end of October.
	Nova Scotia Power did meet 11 of the 14 performance standards.  Two of the missed targets relate to reliability.  These included the length of an average power outage and average number of outages.
	The average power outage should last no longer than 4.29 hours, while it was 5.21 in 2023.  The average number of outages is not to exceed 2.05 per customer, but was 2.18.  These numbers do not include outages caused by adverse weather events.  The other target that was missed was the time it took to connect new services, which includes five sub-categories.  All but one of the five subcategories took longer on average than they should have.
	Nova Scotia Power has been fined in 2019, 2021, and 2022.  This is the first year the Nova Scotia Utility and Review Board has been allowed to levy a fine greater than $1 million.   
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	Last year, a law came into effect allowing for a maximum fine of $25 million.
$500 MILLION FEDERAL BAILOUT 
FOR NOVA SCOTIA POWER

	The federal government is in the process of negotiating a $500 million bailout for Nova Scotia’s privately owned electric utility, in order to prevent a 19 percent increase in rates over a few years.
	The federal Minister of Natural Resources indicated that Nova Scotia Power, a subsidiary of Halifax-based Emera Inc,  needs the money to cover higher costs resulting from the delayed delivery of electricity from the Muskrat Falls hydro-electric plant in Labrador.  Further, he indicated that Nova Scotians already pay higher energy bills than many provinces in the country.
	The Nova Scotia utility helped pay for construction of the underwater transmission link between Nova Scotia and Newfoundland that carries electricity generated by the Muskrat Falls hydroelectric project in central Labrador.  While the 180-kilometre undersea link – known as the Maritime Link – was completed on time and on budget, Muskrat Falls has suffered through power production difficulties and software glitches within the Labrador-to-Newfoundland transmission system.
As a result, Nova Scotia homeowners and businesses didn’t receive all of the expected hydro power, and Nova Scotia Power was forced to purchase more expensive and polluting fuel to boost production from their existing generating stations.
	The CEO of Nova Scotia Power said the deal, once approved by the province’s energy regulator, will keep rate increases limited to around the rate of inflation as the higher fuel costs are spread over a number of years.
          In 2021, the federal government restructured its financial assistance for the Muskrat Falls project and Newfoundland’s power company to avoid a forecast 75 percent increase to
	
	Newfoundland and Labrador’s power rates.  By then, the project’s initial cost estimate in 2012 of $7.4 billion had almost doubled. 

SMALLMOUTH BASS FISHING – HEFTY FINES

	Anglers fishing in three areas of Nova Scotia could face a hefty fine if they toss back certain fish.
	A catch-and-kill order has been implemented by the Department of Fisheries and Aquaculture for smallmouth bass in the Margaree River watershed in Inverness County, and part of the LaHave River in Lunenburg County.  Chain pickerel are under the same order in the East River in Pictou County.    
	If anglers catch a smallmouth bass or chain pickerel in these areas, they must euthanize the fish humanely and retain it.  Tossing back a live one could lead to a fine of up to $100,000 for a first offence and up to $500,000 for a second offence, or the possibility of two years’ jail time. 
	Fisheries officers with both the provincial and federal departments will enforce the rule as part of a pilot project aimed at trying to control the population of these invasive species.
INVESTMENT IN TREE PLANTING 
	On August 21, 2024, the federal and provincial Natural Resource Ministers announced a joint investment of more than $40 million to plant up to 21 million trees by 2031 on private and public lands in Nova Scotia.  This funding will result in the planting of more than 21 trees for each resident of Nova Scotia.
Tree planting helps to tackle the dual crises of climate change and biodiversity loss.  Forests have many benefits – they capture carbon and help fight against climate change; they provide cool temperatures and shade for humans and animals; they reduce the risk of wildland fires and mitigate floods; and
they support human well-being by creating more green spaces where Canadians can relax and connect with nature.	
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	          Trees planted under this project will help restore forest health and biodiversity, which is a critical part of the long-term
response to the destruction of forests we saw during the unprecedented 2023 wildfire season.  They will increase forest resilience and mitigate future risks of wildland fires in rural and suburban communities.  The project will also support reforestation of the land near waterways and conservation efforts for species at risk, such as the mainland moose and the American marten.  The funding will strengthen Nova Scotia’s tree-planting supply chain, from seed collection to nurseries to tree planting and monitoring.  This work will create hundreds of jobs across the forestry sector in Nova Scotia.
	Federal funding comes from the 2 Billion Trees program, part of the Government of Canada’s broader approach to nature-based climate solutions.  Since 2021, the Government of Canada has been supporting a variety of organizations and governments across the country in working toward the Government of Canada’s commitment of two billion trees over ten years.
HEALTH AND SAFETY

YARMOUTH HOSPITAL GETS NEW 
URGENT TREATMENT CENTRE

	A new urgent treatment centre (UTC) has been opened on the main floor of the Yarmouth Regional Hospital for those who need treatment of non-life-threatening issues.
	The UTC is open by appointment only, from 9 am – 5 pm, Monday to Friday.  For an appointment, the number to call is 902-742-2406.  When making an appointment, the patient will be assessed by a nurse to ensure they are going to the best place for care.  When the UTC is deemed to be the appropriate site, the patient will get an appointment either later that day or the next day the centre is open.
	
	          Some examples of urgent, non-life-threatening illnesses or injuries that are treated at a UTC include:  mild abdominal pain, simple fractures, limb sprains, mild muscle strains/sprains, mild headaches, earaches, minor infections, skin and eye irritations, mild asthma, small lacerations, mild mental health support, and minor respiratory issues.
	When making an appointment, have the following ready:  your provincial health card; any private health care insurance information; and, a complete list of medications, including any vitamins and supplements being taken.
	UTCs are not the same as an emergency department.  They do not receive ambulances and only see patients by appointment.  Anyone experiencing a life-threatening illness or injury should call 911 or go to the nearest emergency department, ie, Yarmouth Regional Hospital.  

COVID-19 ON THE RISE IN NOVA SCOTIA

	The number of COVID-19 cases in Nova Scotia more than doubled during the period of July 21 to August 24.  This included 21 outbreaks at long-term care facilities, up 300 percent from the previous report when there were only seven.
	The total number of deaths from COVID-19 for the 2023-24 reporting period thus far is 245.  Unlike other respiratory illnesses like influenza, which peaks in the fall and winter, there is no distinct period when COVID-19 is especially prevalent.  However, the virus has evolved to become less damaging over time, although it can still have serious complications – especially for those in high-risk groups.  That said, a report of a new more contagious strain has recently been reported in the US.
	The same precautionary actions help prevent the spread of COVID.  These include staying home or keeping children home if they are sick, masking if not feeling well and keeping
your vaccinations up to date.  The new vaccines for COVID-19
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	and influenza are to be available in October.

WHOOPING COUGH SPREADS IN CANADA

	Last month we reported on a whooping cough outbreak in New Brunswick.  This month, an article has appeared in the news stating that whooping cough levels in the country are nearly three-times the average yearly number of cases, with most cases in Quebec.
	More than 12,000 cases have been reported in Canada thus far this year, compared to 500 to 4,500 in a typical year.
Levels in Quebec, New Brunswick, Prince Edward Island and Newfoundland and Labrador exceed the pre-pandemic levels.
Most cases primarily involve children and teens.
	Pertussis is highly contagious and while symptoms are normally mild for most individuals, infections can also lead to pneumonia, brain damage or life-threatening illness.  Adults are known to break their ribs because they cough so violently.  A vaccine does exist for whooping cough.

MULTIPLE RSV SHOTS APPROVED FOR USE
	Respiratory syncytial virus, or RSV, is often over-shadowed by flu season or winter waves of COVID-19.  However, RSV, a viral infection, can be a major driver of severe illness in vulnerable groups.  Older adults and newborn babies are among those most at risk, leading to serious cases of pneumonia, a high number of seasonal hospitalizations, and an estimated 118,000 annual global deaths.  It is the leading cause of respiratory infections and hospitalizations among Canadian infants.
	This year, Canada is offering a broader slate of protective products to ward off RSV infections this fall and winter.  Multiple RSV vaccines for adults are rolling out in the months ahead, along with two monoclonal antibody shots to provide protection for infants.
          Older adults now have access to two approved vaccines,
	
	called Arexvy and Abrysvo.  Guidance from the National Advisory Committee on Immunization (NACI) recommends a RSV vaccination for any adults aged 75 and up, and those aged 60 and up who are residents of nursing homes and other long-term care facilities.
	The Abrysvo  vaccine was approved for pregnant women in January to provide protection to newborns through the passive transfer of maternal antibodies.
	There are now two monoclonal antibody products rolling out for infants.  A recently-approved option called nirsevimab and an older one called palivizumab.  Both injections contain laboratory-made proteins which mimic the immune system’s natural defences.
	While the older monoclonal antibody was given on a monthly basis to high-risk infants, nirsevimab is a one-and-done shot that provides protection through the entire RSV season.
	The new products coming out this year have been described as being revolutionary for preventing this respiratory virus – especially for infants and older adults.  Data shows that these vaccines and antibody shots are all highly effective.  Arexvy and Abrysvo both appear to result in similar reduction in RSV-associated hospitalizations for adults 60 years of age and older, says federal health officials.  
	In one clinical trial, Arexvy proved more than 80 percent efficacy in preventing lower respiratory tract disease caused by RSV, while a US Federal Drug Administration analysis found it had an efficacy level of 94 percent for preventing severe disease.
	Studies also show nirsevimab is both safe and effective at preventing serious RSV infection in newborns, and protects babies even better than the vaccine given during pregnancy.
The shot has been shown to reduce RSV-related hospital admis-sions by upwards of 80 percent, according to federal 
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	figures, and is linked to an 80 percent reduction in medically-attended RSV respiratory tract infections in healthy infants.

SCREENING OF NEWBORNS FOR 
SPINAL MUSCULAR ATROPHY 

	The provincial government announced that a screening program for spinal muscular atrophy (SMA) commenced on August 19, 2024, within the Maritimes for newborns.  The genetic testing has been added to the Maritime Newborn Screening program.
	This screening, done at birth, will provide early diagnosis and access to care sooner for infants with the disorder.  There is no cure for SMA; however, screening for this condition at birth allows children to receive treatment sooner and families to receive counselling to better manage this life-long condition.
	The screening program is a partnership between the province, the Maritime Newborn Screening program and Muscular Dystrophy Canada.
	Muscular Dystrophy Canada committed $420,000 for equipment, training and validation work to begin screening for SMA, a genetic condition that leads to muscle weakness.  It affects three to four newborns in the Maritimes each year.  It is now one of 24 conditions covered by the screening program.
	The provincial government invested about $300,000 in Budget 2024-25 to add more newborn screening of SMA to the Maritime Newborn Screening program.  The program is operated out of IWK Health and covers Nova  Scotia, New Brunswick and Prince Edward Island.  The program screens about 16,000 children annually, with about 8,000 from Nova Scotia.
	The Maritimes was the last area within Canada to screen for SMA.    

	
	INCREASED TIME IN EMERGENCY ROOMS

	A recent report from the Canada Institute of Health Information indicates that Canadians are spending more and more time in emergency rooms.  Based on information gathered between April 2023 and March 2024, such visits are taking on average 20 to 30 percent longer in all provinces when compared to three years ago.  A length of stay is calculated based on the time from check-in until you depart.
	The Canadian Triage and Acuity Scale is used to determine the severity of an individual’s medical condition.  It typically takes four hours to address urgent cases, while less urgent cases take up to three hours.  If admitted to hospital, the length of stay in an emergency department has increased by five hours to between 10 to 15 hours.
	The number of visits to the emergency room in Canada for this one-year period was estimated at 15 million.

NEED A FAMILY PRACTICE REGISTRY  

	The Need a Family Practice Registry has not been updated since June, 2024.  The province had been providing data each month, but it could now be months before an update is provided.
	At that time, 160,234 people – about 16 percent of Nova Scotians – were without a family doctor.  Many people look at this data as an indicator of how well the health-care system is working.  
	  Nova Scotia Health indicated the registry has not been updated publicly because the health authority is verifying who is on the list, and changing the way it functions.  Rather than simply being a list of names, staff is verifying that the individuals listed still need a family practice, and ask for the postal code and personal health conditions in order to help triage based on health-care needs and better understand the primary care shortage in different parts of the province.

	23
	
	24

	NOVA SCOTIA HEALTH / GOOGLE PARTNERSHIP

	Over the next five years, the Nova Scotia government will spend $42 million on a project that is intended to assist patients and health-care workers search for health information.
	In partnering with Google Cloud Consulting, Nova Scotia hopes to use AI (artificial intelligence) that would allow people to find what they are looking for faster by using plain language rather than knowing exactly what terms to search for or using specific keywords relating to health information.
	The AI-powered search tools have three main uses:
· allow Nova Scotians to search the YourHealthNS app and Nova Socita Health website using hundreds of languages;
· allow health-care professionals to use conversational language to sift through patient records faster; and
· assist radiologists to review chest X-rays by providing preliminary information which would help doctors find information faster.
It is anticipated this new service will be up and running by fall 2025, although it will take longer to implement the X-ray system.  Google will not have access to private health records as they will only provide the search technology.

YARMOUTH REGIONAL HOSPITAL – 
EMERGENCY ROOM UPDATE

	The tender for construction of the new Emergency Department at the Yarmouth Regional Hospital was issued on September 13 and closes on October 31.
	The new Emergency Room will increase and modernize space for staff and patients and provide additional space for ambulances.  It will have two triage spaces and 10 individual exam rooms, in addition to other observation rooms.
The goal is to open the new Emergency Room in 2027.  
	
	It is believed a new, modern Emergency Room will help with the recruitment of physicians and other health-care staff.

PRODUCT RECALLS

	The following is a partial list of consumer products recently recalled by Health Canada:
· Gymax 3-in-1 Baby Bassinet Bedside Sleeper Crib with 5-level Adjustable Height recalled due to entrapment and suffocation hazards;
· Petzl GYM, PANDION, and PANJI Harnesses recalled due to fall hazard;
· AirJet and HydroJet Spa Pumps recalled due to fire hazard;
· Stanley-Branded Stanley JR Kids Wheelbarrow and 7-piece Garden Set recalled due to chemical hazard;
· WD-40 Specialist Silicone Smart Straw 2.0 recalled due to flammability hazard;
· NICREW Brand Submersible 15-inch RGB Aquarium Light remote recalled due to ingestion hazard;
· Dead Down Wind – ODOR Eliminating – Field Spray recalled due to improper labelling;
· Delta Cycle Ceiling Hoist with Straps recalled due to injury hazard;
· Guncer Ceramic Gun Oil Gunex Special Gun Oil and Universal Oil recalled due to improper labelling;
· Delia’s Baby Girl Infant Sleepers recalled due to choking hazard;
· Dreamgro Lullaby Travel Soother (Mermaid) recalled due to choking hazard;
· New Age Industries furniture tip-over restraint kits recalled due to tip-over and entrapment hazards;
· Costway 3-in-1 Baby Bassinet Bedside Sleeper Crib with 5-level adjustable heights recalled due to entrapment and 
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	[bookmark: _Hlk167533234]           suffocation hazards;
· Gasaciods Children’s Multi-Purpose Helmets recalled due to risk of head injury;
· Samsung Slide-In Electric Ranges recalled due to fire hazard;
· Dumbbell Toy from the Fisher-Price Baby Biceps Gift Set recalled due to choking hazard;
· Kao Magiclean Kitchen Foaming Cleaner recalled due to improper labelling and lack of child-resistant packaging;
· BANG Fish Attractants recalled due to improper labelling;
· Health Canada warns that various Car Strap Booster Pads and Car Seat Cushions may pose a risk of injury (available online from Walmart or other online marketplaces);
· 3-Colour Face and Body Paint recalled due to chemical hazard (WenJin);
· SWOMOG Children’s Two-Piece Pajama Sets recalled due to flammability hazard; and
· Expanded Recall:  Geilipo balloon blowing toy recalled due to chemical hazard. 

	For specific details and a complete listing of recent recalls and safety alerts, visit the Health Canada website at https://recalls-rappels.canada.ca/en.

LITHIUM-ION BATTERIES 
LEADING TO DEADLY FIRES

	The following is an article obtained from the Canadian Fire Safety Association website that was published in March, 2024.
          A Vancouver woman is suing several makers of e-bikes and e-scooters following an apartment fire in 2022 in which her partner died, according to court papers filed at the end of
	
	January.  The plaintiff, who escaped the fire by breaking a window and climbing to a neighbouring balcony, alleges the lithium-ion power cell in an e-bike started the blaze.
	This latest incident is part of a disturbing trend.  Late last December, Toronto subway riders had to evacuate a station after a lithium-ion battery on an e-bike suddenly caught fire.  Toronto Fire Services reported more than 50 fires were started by lithium-ion batteries during 2023, a sharp increase from 29 in 2022, according to CP24 and other news outlets.
	What makes this problem worse is that lithium-ion batteries are widely used in a popular new transportation option being embraced by Canadians – e-scooters, which use the power cells to run small electric motors.  In the US, e-scooters have been the focus of regulatory scrutiny following fires caused by their batteries; including, as reported by CBS News last October, one in a Brooklyn apartment building that claimed two lives.
	While the Vancouver e-bike suit is underway, so far tragedies related specifically to e-scooters and the claims that follow haven’t worked their way through Canada’s court system yet.  That may be because e-scooters are relatively new as they have only been in operation for three or four years in Canada.  It takes a while for a lawsuit to make it through the court system; however, trends that start in the US usually make their way to Canada.
	Like recent events here, many product-liability claims in the US so far stem from fires caused by lithium batteries.  Plus, owners are suing over malfunctioning brakes, issues with handlebars, wheel bolts loosening or falling off, and problems with the scooters’ electrical systems.
          The New York Fire Department reported over 100 fires triggered by faulty e-scooter batteries in 2023 alone, leading to the deaths of more than a dozen people.  New York City now
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	mandates certification of the batteries in each scooter by inde-pendent testing laboratories, so this may eventually make its way into Canadian law.
	Lithium-ion battery fires are started by a chain reaction within the cells called thermal runaway, which can lead to explosions that spread flames quickly.  Those fires produce toxic fumes and are difficult to extinguish.  
	Calgary’s fire department recently reported the number of fires caused by lithium batteries increased by roughly 150 percent from 2021 to 2022.  While e-scooters aren’t the sole cause of those fires – lithium-ion batteries are used in mobility devices, cell phones, computers and some appliances – it does give a sense of the emerging danger.
	The public might not know much about lithium batteries; therefore, not know the extend of the potential risks involved and that is a concern.	 

[bookmark: _Hlk154162131][bookmark: _Hlk156838618]***
[bookmark: _Hlk154161986]DO YOU KNOW …. The historical article for this month continues with the Tweedsmuir Scrapbook of Kemptville that was created by the Kemptville Women’s Institute.  Square brackets [ ] are used to provide additional information.  If any of our readers can provide more information or explanations of the pictures provided, contact Lila at 902-761-2274.

TWEEDSMUIR SCRAPBOOK – KEMPTVILLE

Page 10

	In 1833 when the school house was built at the [School-house] Cove, James Pennington, an Englishman of good education was the first teacher.  A second school building was erected on the west side of the river on the corner where the mine road leaves the main road; now the property of Mr. Dexter Randall.  Previous to the enactment of the school law in
1864, Kemptville formed one school section; but soon after this as the population had increased it was divided into five
	
	sections.  There are now four schools open in this area.

[image: ]

North Kemptville [Students]
[Is that Scott Ring wearing a tie in the centre of the 
front row? If anyone can identify any other 
individuals in this picture, please let us know!]

	Since 1939, six School Fairs, including pupils from these schools and the two schools from the adjacent village of Carleton have been held.

[image: ]

1939
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          [This page of the Tweedsmuir Scrapbook is comprised of pictures that are difficult to make out and, unfortunately, we do not have the originals.  The pictures include one of a deer
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	[image: ][image: ]standing between two young boys; a picture of a young moose; a picture of an older man standing with two bears as he hand-feeds them; what may be a picture of a bear; and, a picture of a boy and a deer.  If anyone has these pictures, we would appreciate being allowed to copy them.  Since these “Tweeds-muir” pictures are not available, we have included pictures provided some time ago by Mike Allen relating to Birchdale Camps.]
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The Kemptville Women’s Institute was organized on August 13, 1915, by Miss McGuire.  In January 1916, two delegates went to the Convention at Truro.  As this was during the First Great World War, the activity chosen by this group 
	
	was knitting of socks.  The records show that over one	
thousand three hundred pairs were forwarded to Halifax.
          On April 20, 1916, six boys who had enlisted were tendered a reception and each presented with a wrist watch.  Food consisting of jam, jellies and preserves were sent to Halifax for Overseas Hospitals.  In 1918, the sum of one hundred seventy-five dollars was given to the Red Cross drive.  Local work carried on during war years, was putting fence around church yard and cemetery.  In 1919, sixty dollars was given to the Navy League.  In September of this same year, the Institute maintained a Rest Room and sold lunches during the Yarmouth Exhibition, this starting a fund for a War Memorial.  Many and various were the means employed for earning this money.  Sales, suppers, socials and the collecting of many bushels of potatoes which were sold to the Yarmouth merchants and money added to fund. 
***
Editors’ Note:  Anyone wishing to have an item included in the Newsletter is to submit information no later than the 20th of the month for publication in the next edition.  Items are to be provided by e-mail to kemptville.newsletter@gmail.com, dropped off, or mailed to 3012 Highway 203, East Kemptville, B5A 5P5.  Please ensure your name and telephone number are provided with any submission.  To report errors, omissions or for more information, contact either Robert or Lila Zwicker at 902-761-2274 or at the above e-mail address.  Copies of the Newsletter can be obtained from www.kemptville200ns.com.  

***
SUBMISSIONS FOR THE NEXT EDITION ARE DUE
OCTOBER 20, 2024.

[image: Autumn Leaves PNG Clip Art Image | Gallery Yopriceville - High-Quality ...]
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